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Minutes
	For:
	Admissions and Place Planning Forum

	Date:
	4 December 2019

	Time:
	16:00 – 18:00 

	Location:
	Dersingham Primary School



Attendees:

Chair

Councillor Julianne Marriott: Cabinet Member for Education (JM)

Councillor Jane Lofthouse: Deputy Cabinet Member for Education (JL)
Local Authority Officers

Sue Imbriano: Interim Director of Education (SI)
Peter Gibb: Head of Access and Infrastructure (PG)
Tracy Jones: Group Manager, Pupil Services (TJ)

Manjit Bains: Commissioner Education Place Planning (MB)
Clerk

Kiran Parkash Singh: Pupil Services
Representative: Nursery Schools

Jo Aylett: Head Teacher, Edith Kerrison Nursery School and Children’s Centre
Representatives: Maintained Primary Schools

Sue Ferguson: Head Teacher, Ellen Wilkinson Primary School 
Representatives: Maintained Secondary Schools
Anthony Wilson: Lister Community School (Chair of Newham Association of Secondary Head teachers - NASH)

Ian Wilson: Head Teacher, Little Ilford Primary School 
Representatives: Academy Secondary Schools

Peter Whittle: Associate Principal, Langdon Academy

Representative: University Technical Colleges

Gloria Gold: Vice Principal, London Design & Engineering University Technical College
Apologies
Diane Rochford: Executive Head, John F Kennedy Special School

Matt Hipperson: Head Teacher, St. Luke’s CoE Primary School

Gael Hicks: Head Teacher, St Helen’s Roman Catholic Primary School
Geoffrey Fowler: Principal, London Design and Engineering UTC

Simon McKenzie, Interim Head of Service 0-25 SEND 

Paul Harris: CEO Tapscott Learning Trust 
Quintin Peppiatt: New Vision Trust 

Andrew Seager: Head Teacher, Stratford School Academy

Charlotte Robinson: Head Teacher, Rokeby School 

Val Naylor: Executive Head Teacher

Diane Barrick: Head Teacher, Carpenters Primary School

Key
Secondary Head Teacher – SHT

Primary Head Teacher - PHT
Action Points

Item 2a. Nursery Admissions
TJ to work with nursery school representatives to further develop local protocol during Spring Term.
Item 2b. Summer born admissions 
Update on the number of applications to be provided at next forum.
Item 3a. Membership vacancies 
Requests to fill membership vacancies to be raised by school representatives at NASH and NAPH. Voluntary Controlled School representative required.
Item 3f. Admission Arrangement determination
TJ to circulate advice and guidance to ensure compliance by stipulated dates.
Item 3.g – Primary to secondary transition  
TJ to develop timetable for starting primary to secondary transfer process from the summer term. 
Item 5. Pupil addresses 
Case studies of hotels or waterway addresses to be brought to next admissions forum. 

Item 8. Any Other Business 

JM and TJ to liaise to write letter to chair of London Inter Admissions Authority Group to request message on the eadmissions site to advise applicants to names six preferences and the potential impact of only naming a few schools.
TJ and SF to liaise to develop a moving from primary to secondary school presentation for primary schools to present to year 6 parents. 
1. Introductions

Chair introduced herself and asked the other members of the forum to do the same. New members of the forum were introduced. JM explained that following two extraordinary meetings to discuss the alternative allocations, this was the first timetabled meeting of the Admissions Forum of the 2019-20 academic year. 
2. Minutes of last meeting and matters arising 
The minutes of the previous forum meeting were reviewed. All present confirmed that it was an accurate recording of the discussions.
2.a Nursery admissions
TJ explained that the intention was to restart the work that had previously been undertaken. A meeting had been set for the spring term to determine a formal process for nursery admissions and to update the local strategy to be implemented for entry in 2021.

2.b Summer born admissions
TJ advised the forum that there will be an update on summer born admissions at the next forum meeting. She advised that other local authorities in London had received applications from parent/carers of summer born secondary aged children requesting the same opportunity as primary aged children. Updates will be provided on how other local authorities have been dealing with this requests.   
3 Standing Items

3.a Membership

JM advised that vacancies had arisen for members from the secondary voluntary aided faith and academy sector and also a representative from a voluntary controlled school.
TJ advised that a head teacher from a secondary voluntary aided school has agreed to become a representative. A head teacher from a community primary school with low roll numbers will also be joining the forum. It would be informative to get the view of a primary school with a low roll.

The need to fill other vacancies will be raised at the next Newham Association of Secondary Heads (NASH) and Primary Heads (NAPH). 

3.b New academy conversions and proposed new free schools
TJ advised the forum that there had been no recent applications for schools to convert into academies. St Edward’s RC Primary School and St Francis RC Primary School joined the Our Lady of Grace multi academy trust on 1st September 2019.

3.c Consultations
TJ advised the forum the Royal Docks Academy was proposing to consult on reducing their published admission number (PAN) from 240 to 180 from September 2021 onwards. The academy had been operating with a cap in most year groups but were now seeking to formally reduce their PAN.

The local authority and other admission authorities has the right to object to this proposal through the Office of Schools Adjudicator (OSA) if they feel it necessary to do so. 

A SHT asked that as the local authority was facing pressure on the levels of secondary school places available in Newham could the request not be discussed with the Academy. PG advised that local authority officers can have a conversation with the academy. It was important to highlight the difference between an admission number cap (temporary) and formal reduction in PAN (permanent) and to discuss whether it would be in the interest of residents to do this. 

3.d Place Planning 

To be covered as a separate agenda item.  
3.e Objections to Office of School Adjudicator 

Recent objections to the OSA were circulated to the forum for information only. One highlighted case related to a multi academy trust creating feeder schools outside of their area. 
3.f Determination of admission arrangements
TJ reminded the forum of the actions admissions authority needed to take to determine their arrangements for admission in September 2021 and ensure they comply with what is required by the School Admissions Code. TJ will circulate advice to all schools as to what action needs to be taken.
The forum agreed for LB Newham’s arrangements for admission from September 2021 to proceed as for September 2019 and 2020 with no change.

3.g Primary to secondary transition 

The forum had previously discussed starting the primary to secondary transition process from year 5 rather than at the start of year 6 as this would give parent/carers more time to make an informed decision. 

JM suggested that holding open days in the summer term prior to the application process opening would be beneficial to parent/carers. TJ added that the composite prospectuses, produced for the start of each academic year could be made available in the summer term.

TJ will develop a timetable for what actions need to be taken to begin the primary to secondary transfer process from the summer term whilst the child is in year 5.  
3.h Composite Prospectus
Covered in 3.g

4. Pupil Place Planning

PG advised that in 2018 the forum had been involved in developing the local authority’s five year place planning strategy. This was approved by the Cabinet in January 2019, published and is to be reviewed on an annual basis. A full update to the strategy document will be produced in the new year with a focus on the availability of mainstream and specialist places. 

MB presented the latest analysis and the projected need over the next five years. 

There had been a decline birth rates in Newham in the last 2-3 years. This was a pattern reflected across other London boroughs with similar demographics. In addition to this, previously the transition ratio, i.e. the percentage of children born in Newham who started reception class at Newham school stood at around 80% but this has slowly reduced with the current percentage being 75%.  

Analysis had also identified that the general growth of reception to year 6 had reduced from a need of five forms of entry to minimal growth in the last two years. However the current need for secondary school places was most pressing with places needed over the next five years as data had shown that the number of children staying in Newham at the start of year 7 had increased.
In addition, the Local Plan Housing targets also needed to be considered with 17,927 housing units planned for the course of the five year place planning strategy which may place a strain on places available and increase the demand. 

A PHT asked if this housing was for families or individual/couples? PG advised that the local authority will have a better idea once planning consent had been granted and constructors were onsite so that an assessment can be made – the LA is reviewing recently completed housing developments to understand the actual ‘pupil yield’ from new homes. The planning areas of Beckton, Canning Town/Custom House and Stratford had been identified where the need for school places will be highest.
Two secondary schools in Newham were currently undergoing formal expansion with additional places being available in September 2020 and 2021. In addition further expansion of two existing secondary schools is being proposed, as was the opening of another free school by ESFA.
A PHT added that a number of secondary schools had admitted more children, either through over allocation, bulge classes or formal expansion. Is there a concern that there is only a finite amount of physical space on school grounds, that admission of further pupils may not be possible in the future? PG replied that this was a real concern. 

The PHT further asked if it was known what actual capacity there was in Newham secondary schools. PG advised that net capacity assessments of school buildings detail what space is available across schools. SI asked if the net capacity assessments were up to date. PG advised that work was being undertaken with the authority’s asset management team to ensure they are, but this is only for maintained schools.
A SHT added that in the current political and economic climate, did house prices of current existing stock have an impact on demand. MB advised that London Councils was currently undergoing research on what impact house prices have. 

TJ added that the local authority was also undertaking work looking at the trends of new build properties in the last five years for any correlation with changes in the level of child yields – What was projected   against what actually happened. 

A SHT added that it was important the local authority ensure its projections are as accurate as possible to avoid over providing, leaving schools with empty classrooms.
5. Pupil Addresses

TJ advised the panel that there was a need to consider how addresses were verified for admission purposes when an application has been submitted where the location is on a waterway (living on a boat) or in a hotel. 

There had been an increase in the number of families living on boats on waterways meaning that they had no fixed address and could move along waterways across London. In addition the number of families living in hotels after being temporarily rehoused is also on the increasing. The London Inter-Authority Admissions Group have not provided any guidance on this but the local authority needed to develop a policy for this and it was something this forum needed to consider.
A SHT asked if the address verification of families in these situations is a big issue. JM advised that currently it wasn’t, but it could be. She added that we should not disadvantage those children/families legitimately staying in a hotel.

The forum agreed that it was a matter that needed addressing and that case studies should be brought to future forums to be discussed. 

6. Unplaced pupil and non starters

TJ advised the panel that the local authority had been working with schools on children who had been offered a school place but had not yet started and were still pending. Schools were aware what action needed to be taken but places were still be held without the necessary action being taken. It was not necessarily an admissions issue but it was having an impact on places that were still available. Newham had robust children missing education and school attendance processes and it was important schools followed these and work with officers so that they can be removed from their pending admissions. 

TJ also took this opportunity to thank schools for supporting the authority during a period of shortfall of in year secondary school places either through over allocation, opening bulge classes, or participating in the alternative allocation scheme. The university technical college, academy convertors and free schools supported the authority alongside maintained schools. It was important to acknowledge the support they had all provided. 
8. Any other business and close
A PHT raised a point about an increase in the number of private fostering arrangements coming through admissions. It would be helpful if the private fostering team in the local authority could develop some guidance as to what schools should do if they identify a private fostering arrangement. 

TJ advised that relationship statuses are checked on the application form and cases referred to the private fostering team.

TJ updated the panel on the request made to the Pan London board to strengthen the message about naming six preferences on the application form. She had spoken to the char of the board who would welcome a supporting letter from JM. Was there a need to have the letter also signed by the chairs of NASH and NAPH? 
JM added that aside from the letter did schools need to be more proactive. A PHT advised that maybe a presentation needed to be developed that primary schools could use in the sessions they hold with their year 6 parents. The PHT and TJ will work together to produce a presentation for circulation and to present at year 6 primary school open events
Meeting Closed 18:00
Dates for next 2019-20 meetings

11th March 2020

10th June 2020
End.
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